Brighton & Hove Allotments Strategy

Steering Group Meeting
1.30 pm Tuesday, 7 May 2013
Ante Room, Brighton Town Hall

Present:


Vic Borrill – Director, Brighton & Hove Food Partnership
Mark Carroll – Publicity Officer, Brighton & Hove Allotment Federation

David Cooper – Allotments Officer, Cityparks, Brighton & Hove City Council

Anne Glow - Brighton & Hove Allotment Federation
Fiona Hare – Senior Administrator, Cityparks, Brighton & Hove City Council
Barbara Hardcastle – Public Health Specialist, Brighton & Hove City Council

Russ Howarth – Roedale Allotment Gardens Society

Paul Neary – Allotment Development Mentor, National Allotment Society

Alan Phillips – Chair, Brighton & Hove Organic Gardening Group

Graeme Rolf – Operations Manager, Cityparks, Brighton & Hove City Council

Robert Walker – Head of Operations, Cityparks, Brighton & Hove City Council

Apologies:
Allan Brown – Secretary, Brighton & Hove Allotment Federation

Gillian Marston – Head of City Infrastructure, Brighton & Hove City Council

Welcome & Introductions

Robert Walker was introduced to the group.  AP & RW had agreed to co-chair the meeting.  DC agreed to take minutes.

1. Minutes of the Previous Meeting and Matters Arising

Minutes of the previous meeting were agreed

VB confirmed her previous reference to acronym CVSF referred to the Community & Voluntary Sector Forum.

2. Reports of Working Groups
AP reported much work had been begun by the four working groups and invited representatives from each group to report on their meetings, make recommendations for the Steering Committee to consider and suggest topics for debate.

2.1 Governance (WG1)
RH reported on outcomes of a meeting held on 2 April 2013 (see Appendix I).  

The group had produced a organisational chart indicating working relationships between shareholder groups.  RW noted that the structure charge did not include the wider general public to whom BHCC are accountable.

DC pointed out the chart suggested site reps have no communication with site associations, whereas some existing associations appoint their own site reps, which was democratically desirable; it was necessary for the Allotments Service to appoint reps where no alternative arrangement exists.

WG1 had questioned whether liaison meetings between BHCC & BHAF and the quarterly site representatives’ meetings had distinct purposes and merits or whether convening the two forums had a conflicting effect upon communication and asked if the two had documented Terms of Reference.  They did not.

The WG requested a structure chart of Cityparks to provide clarity on who makes Allotments Service decisions within the department and inform how those roles would transfer to a self-managing site scenario.  RW reported that, due to budget cuts, Cityparks was in the process of making managerial adjustments; the current structure chart was likely to be changed.  AP noted that no council officer had been present at the WG meeting.

* DC to circulate Cityparks structure chart.
All agreed upon a programme to promote the formation of more site associations; possibly amalgamating groups of smaller sites e.g. those in Hollingdean, to form local area associations.  RH suggested that associations should then be constitutionally affiliated to the Federation.  RW agreed that better representation of the allotment gardening community would result.

The WG requested greater clarity on the roles and responsibilities of site representatives.

* PN to circulate generic roles & responsibilities for site reps.
* DC to circulate BHCC Allotment Service roles & responsibilities for site reps.

VB asked how the Consultation WG might arrange meeting with a cross-section of site representatives.  RH suggested emailing a request for feedback in advance of the next site representatives’ quarterly meeting on Wednesday, 19 June.

Historically, the BHAF committee had been frustrated in attempts to communicate with allotment holders because their contact details had been withheld by the Allotment Service on grounds of data protection.  Although current tenancy agreement forms state personal data will be treated confidentially it includes the waiver that it may be passed to BHAF, the allotment holder’s site representative and their site association (if one exists).  RW pointed out that some older versions of tenancy agreements do not and it would be an onerous task to obtain retrospective permission to pass on the details of long-established tenants.

It was asked if a schedule to review Allotment Rules was in place.  DC advised that no schedule was currently in place but that he envisaged one would emerge as a recommendation of the Strategy process.  The current Rules were two years old (2011).  RW observed that the Strategy might result in significant changes which might require the Rules to be completely revised.  

Recommendations: 

· An end of Strategy review of Rules compatible with the Strategy and taking into account new ideas.
· A mechanism/schedule for regular Rules reviews.

2.2 Land Use (WG2)
MC reported on outcomes of a meeting held on 15 April 2013 (see Appendix II).  

WG2 had discussed ways of best using current allotment land and of identifying other available land for conversion to additional allotment sites.
MC had produced a schematic diagram of how land on a typical site might be effectively apportioned into full and half plots and include communal plots that could be micro-managed by the site’s association.  MC admitted that the schematic might not be appropriate for all city sites.  GR had already forwarded the schematic diagram to the council’s land agents who were working to obtain planning permission for a new site at the junction of Falmer Road and Cowley Road in Woodingdean.  The new site would be set out along the lines suggested.

It was asked if the schematic could also be applied to the layout of another new site at Rowan Avenue in Hove.  RW explained that the site had been obtained through the Section 106 process and planning permission had already been granted for the plans submitted.  To make changes now might further delay the project.

Community plots were discussed and RH suggested defining ‘community’ plots.  VB explained that can take many forms, tend to work well and are self-autonomous; she recalled a council commitment to at least one community plot on each allotment site.

WG2 had also discussed potential opportunities for the creation of new sites elsewhere in the city.  A council tenant farmer had offered the use of eight acres, north of Woodingdean.  Adoption of the land would require a formal change of land use.

Other areas had previously been identified as having potential as allotment sites and DC would forward details of these to VB’s colleague in the Food Partnership which had recently obtained funding to compile a land mapping survey.
2.3 Research & Resources (WG3)
AP reported on the outcomes of a meeting held on 1 May 2013 (see Appendix III).  

WG3 had discussed ways in which allotment holders, those on waiting lists and those who had relinquished their tenancies might be surveyed.

VB had suggested using Survey Monkey: http://www.surveymonkey.com

BH’s department had software to produce demographic mapping to indicate waiting list demand in around the city.  FH had provided BH postcodes of those waiting for an allotment.  The exchange of postcode information only had received DPA clearance.

* BH to provide waiting list map for next meeting (04.06.13).

2.4 Consultation & Engagement (WG4)
Outcomes of a meeting held on 1 May 2013 were discussed (see Appendix IV).  

It was acknowledged that there would be an overlap between the work of WG3 (Research & Resources) and WG4 (Consultation & Engagement) but a firm recommendation that surveying existing allotment holders, those on waiting lists and those who had voluntarily relinquished tenancies in recent years was agreed in order to produce an evidence based strategy.  

It was asked what level of resources should or could be devoted to the survey?  Possibly a student researcher could be employed to collate and analyse survey results (£120 per day?).  In order to consider funding the survey, GM would need to be advised of the relevance of the information to be gathered and the costs involved.  VB had outline costs she could provide for GM.

VB asked how the Consultation WG might arrange meeting with a cross-section of site representatives.  RH suggested emailing a request for feedback in advance of the next site representatives’ quarterly meeting on Wednesday, 19 June.

RH asked which working group should take responsibility for co-ordinating the waiting list survey and analysis and how accurately opinions expressed would reflect a true representation.  MC observed that the waiting lists were currently skewed: including some people who are no longer interested in an allotment and not including some who are.  A mechanism to regularly cleanse the list was required.  VB suggested it be a requirement that applicants re-register each year.  VB also suggested that an objective of the Strategy should be to obtain worthwhile tenants who prove to use allotments productively and who go on to retain long-term tenancies.

A banding process for waiting lists was discussed: giving priority to those in particular personal circumstances or to groups.  Historically, groups had been given priority status allowing them to by-pass waiting lists.  Such prioritisation was no longer an automatic.

AP had previously proposed collating recommendations into a draft strategy (green paper) as a first step which could then be refined and developed.

3. Internet and Web Strategy Forum

AP reminded committee members to register with the Allotment Strategy forum available on the BHAF website.

4. Council Engagement

4.1 Support for collection and research
BH advised that her team could produce waiting list data in different formats to assist WG4 with analysis.

FH presented a series of charts, illustrating statistical information requested by the steering committee (see Appendix V):

1. Land Use (April 2013)
A pie chart illustrating the ratio of full plots to half plots in the city.

40% of allotment land was currently in the form of full plots (250m²) and 40% in the form of half plots (125m²) with the remaining 20% in the form of other sizes.

2. Payment Times (2010 – 2013)

A bar chart illustrating how promptly allotment rent bills were settled in the previous three financial years.  There was a gradual increase in the number of bills being paid within 30 days.  The trend to pay after 30 days fluctuated.

Direct debit payment for rent is not an option as the amounts involved are too small for the process to be cost effective.

MC asked if allotment rent could be added on to council tax bills.  No, council tax bills were produced by another team.

3. Number of tenancies ended (2010 – 2012)

Linear graphs of the number of tenancies ended in the previous three years.

4. Number of lettings (2010 – 2012)

Linear graphs of the number of tenancies let in the previous three years.

5. Plot status trends (September 2012 – April 2013)

Linear graph to illustrate trends in plot status during the previous seven months:  tenanted, vacant, co-worked, etc.  All trends were moving in a positive direction.
6. Average length of ended tenancies (January 2010 - March 2013)

Linear graph attempting to identify if the length of tenancy turnover was increasing or decreasing.  There was no significant change over the three previous years.

7. Reasons for ending tenancies (January 2010 - March 2013)

Linear graph to indicate why tenancies were ended, either voluntarily or compulsorily.

* FH to re-format average lengths chart.

* FH to forward statistical charts to MC for posting on BHAF website.
* AB & SP to confirm what website information they required.
RW presented the forecast budget for the Allotments Service in 2013-14 and explained how modifications were being made to provide greater clarity of the true costs of the Service.  For example, past fuel and postal costs were unknown having previously been absorbed by other budgets.  Henceforth, those costs would be accurately recorded by charging them directly to the Allotments Service.  The actual expenditure of £32k for water in 2012-13 was high and not truly representative: additional billing by Southern Water in 2012-13, to adjust historical under charging, had skewed the figure.  Generally, allotment water charges are cheaper than domestic charges as allotment water does not feed back into the sewerage system.  The council levies central costs for support services, e.g. legal, financial, HR, etc., on all departments.  In the case of the Allotments Service these costs amounted to approximately £20k but were not charged to the Service budget.  AP asked how allotment rent was calculated.  DC explained that it was calculated by a unit rate per m² (28p per m² in 2012-13).

4.2 Health and allotments
BH emphasised the importance of including a section of the Strategy outlining the health benefits associated with allotment gardening: diet, exercise, wellbeing, etc.  BH volunteered to draft a section detailing the benefits.  RW agreed that positive content of this kind would increase the likelihood of councillors’ support and acceptance of the Strategy. 

4.3 Bio-diversity strategy and other cross-cutting themes
The consultation on the bid to obtain Biosphere status for the city was discussed.  It was agreed that the more food production, ecology and sustainability achieved the better and it would be useful to dovetail the Allotments Strategy with the Biosphere Strategy.

* DC to invite Rich Howorth, Biosphere Officer, to attend the next meeting (04.06.13)

PN explained that some local authorities have a rolling programme to analyse and monitor the quality of soil and checking for contaminants.  ‘Stewardship’ is one way in which to monitor conditions on allotment sites.  The quality of land might be a focus within the Strategy; a stewardship training programme to promote education and awareness.
4.4 Any other department of the council
It was asked if other departments of the council could have greater participation in the Strategy process.
RW reported that the council’s Estates team, responsible for the council’s farms, were already actively involved in releasing pockets of farmland for allotment use.  PN asked if this was on a temporary release basis.  If temporary sites, VB felt that five years should be the benchmark minimum duration; less was not practicable.  AP suggested a question for waiting list applicants could be whether they were prepared to take on a short-term tenancy.  PN proposed the terminology ‘temporary garden’.  RW suggested including the idea of temporary sites in the strategy recommendations as the concept would require councillors’ approval.  Building developers were often accommodating in offering available sites with long-term development plans.
5. Involving more individuals in the Strategy?

Others had expressed interest in becoming involved in the strategy process: John Smyth (former BHAF President), Emily Gardiner (BHAF Treasurer), Richard Howard (Moulsecoomb Estate delegate to BHAF committee).  Working groups had also been enlarged to accommodate greater participation.  Emily Gardner (BHAF Treasurer) would be joining the Steering Committee.
6. Planning the writing of the first draft of the Strategy

Who will do what and when and how?
Working groups collate information, evidence, advice and ways of implementing the six agreed objectives by different stakeholders including the BHCC, BHAF, allotment associations.

RW asked who would be responsible for producing the initial draft report.  AP pointed out that working groups were generating the content of the recommendations they did not have the available resources to produce the report itself.  He had hoped that Nicky Cambridge, or another council officer in a similar public consultation role, could be appointed to do this.  RW suggested checking with GM if council personnel were available to assist.  PN referenced Barnet District Council where an external consultant had been employed to write their strategy.

* PN to forward DC contact details of Barnet strategy author.

7. Any other business

Self-managing sites: PN produced a set of self-management models to illustrate the assets of self-management.  There was also an economic model exercise with tick boxes that could be site specific and whereby a financially sustainable model to be planned.  

AP said it would be helpful if PN could provide information of the costs of other local authorities: sites, relative costs, income and expenditure.  Having done some research, PN could do so. AP believed that the Governance (WG1) could review and learn from other attempts to self-manage sites.  PN thought examples of a couple of failed attempts worth looking at.

MC asked if the council were to consider self-management would it need to be on a wholesale basis or would some sites be able to opt in and some opt out of self-management?  RW felt the council would approach the concept on a site by site basis although certain rules and regulations might need to be imposed.  VB suggested, as self-governance was such a large topic, it should be the focus of discussion at another Steering Committee meeting.

RH asked which working group would focus upon addressing site security and vandalism issues?  Governance (WG1).
Meeting concluded at 16.25 pm.

Next meeting: 

9,00am, Tuesday, 4 June 2013 




Ante Room, Council Chamber, Brighton Town Hall
APPENDIX I

Brighton and Hove Allotment Strategy

Meeting of Working Group 1: GOVERNANCE

2 April 2013

Present were Hilary, Simon and Russ. Russ had brought an organisational chart showing the current governance structure as he saw it.
       We noted that site Societies and Associations provide good opportunities for allotmenteers to express their views, but that there is no constitutionally sound route for these to be fed into the rest of the governance structure.
       We noted that the Site representatives/stewards are currently appointed by City Council officers, and subsequently consulted by the same officers. Structurally this could become a “feedback loop” in which the Officers are consulting with the people they select, and selecting the people who respond to consultation in ways they consider positive.
       We were unclear as to the separate roles of the Site-reps Meetings and the Liaison meetings between the Federation and the Council. 
       We questioned what provision had been and/or should be made for review of the Allotment Rules
After much discussion we came up with the following preliminary recommendations:
1)     We should aim to streamline the channels of communication pertaining to governance.
2)      Where sites have Societies or Associations these bodies should be constitutionally integrated into the Federation structure.
3)     There should be a clear definition of the Site reps’ roles. If there are incompatibilities in the role (e.g. enforcing the Allotment Rules/defending plot holders’ against unfair evictions) these should be examined and alternative arrangements be put in place. 
4)     a) Existing Societies or Associations should elect, ratify or otherwise approve appointed site representatives.
b) Where there is no Society or Association the Federation and/or Council Officers should actively promote the formation of such a group with guidance on how to do so in an appropriate and transparent way, and offer practical support in the dissemination of information.
c) Allotmenteers at some smaller sites may choose, en bloc, to become members of a Society representing a larger site. Adequate safeguards to protect the interest of the smaller site should be brought in.
d) Where an on-going committee structure is unnecessary or unachievable the Council and the Federation should make arrangements for a site meeting (whether physical, postal or virtual) to ratify the appointment of site reps and consult on other issues. Effectively this would be a site-based branch of the Federation, overseeing the appointment of the site rep and consultation on site specific and service wide issues.
5)     Attention should be given to the terms of reference of the Federation/Council Liaison Meetings and the Site Representatives meeting with a view to integrating these two fora.
6)      It is an anomaly that all plot holders are members of the Federation yet the Federation has no direct access to contact details. We recommend that a route of contact (Post, telephone, text message, e-mail) for Federation and site Society use, should be routinely provided by all new plot holders as a condition of their tenancy. (The Federation and Societies would be bound by the Data Protection Act in terms of how they held and used such information). 
7)      There should be a forum for discussing The Allotment Rules and a timetable for periodic reviews to reflect practical issues in enforcement, and developing information about environmental issues.
Some associations may develop into cliques. The Federation and Council Officers should work together to handle any such development in a sensitive way.
The management of the maintenance operatives’ work has been dogged by some issues of miscommunication. A model of increased self-management by allotmenteers might include a “budget” of staff hours allocated to each site (along with guidance as to the length of time a range of specific jobs take). Ideally plotholders would work alongside the operatives on pre-arranged work days on the site. We believe that plotholders/their representatives should have a routine and constructive role in the deployment of operatives. Currently there seems to be ad-hoc, and often rather negative complaint-based feedback. 
DATA NEEDS 
We became aware that we were exploring changes in working practice for several City Parks Staff.  We would like to have access to the job descriptions for the Operatives and Allotments Officer to consider whether our suggestions could be accommodated.
 In future we see no reason why the Federation should not be consulted on the Job Descriptions and Person specifications for these staff. (Obviously confidentiality and management responsibility issues may preclude us from other engagement in future appointments procedures). 
We would like to see an  organisational chart for City Parks in order to ensure that the future governance of the Allotment Service is compatible with the City Parks structures.
We would like copies of any documentation concerning Site Representatives’ current roles in respect of recommendation 3 (above)
We would like to spend some time analysing the workload of the operatives, including realistic information about training, deployment to other tasks within the City Parks estate, and whatever model of days lost due to weather, sickness etc City Parks uses. 
If it exists we’d like to see the plan for how the operatives’ deployment is distributed equitably between sites.
APPENDIX II

Brighton and Hove Allotment Strategy

Meeting of Working Group 2: LAND USE

10.00 am 15 April 2013

Harvest Offices, Brighthelm Centre
Present: 
Allan Brown, Mark Carroll, David Cooper, Anne Glow, 



Josephina Salamone, Helen Star-Keddle, 

Apologies: 
Graeme Rolf

This was the inaugural meeting of the Land Working Group. We split the meeting into two halves: 

1/ Best use of current allotment land.

2/ Looking at available land for future allotment sites.

It was clarified at the Strategy Steering Committee Meeting of April 9th, that the Consultation WG need to have received recommendations from all the other WG’s by Friday 3rd May as to what questions we would like to feed into the consultation process. As a result we concentrated on formulating the questions we would like to put to a/ current allotment holders and b/ people on the waiting lists.

JS raised a potential problem with the consultation. If we consult people on the waiting list, to determine what size plot they would like, they may not have a realistic idea as to how much land they would ultimately feel confident at working. She felt that consulting people who already have an allotment, would give a far more accurate long-term picture.

HS-K pointed out that many people on the waiting list do have previous experience, however the issue of how the consultation should be ‘weighted’ to account for differing degrees of experience between those currently working allotments and those on the waiting list has been discussed at the Strategy Steering Group meetings.

MC suggested that asking people on the waiting list how much time they have to commit to working an allotment would be a better indicator, rather than asking them about what size plot they feel they could cope with. 

DC suggested that giving those being consulted some idea of plot size through simple comparison would be useful. ie, A full plot is roughly the size of tennis court, a half plot roughly half the size of a tennis court etc..  

JS suggested that growing organically/ environmentally requires more space. Therefore we should ask people if they intend to grow organically. 

It was confirmed that the Consultation WG will organise the questionnaire/ survey.

Reference was made to image that MC drafted and posted on the Strategy Forum, entitled “Multiple Choice Allotments.”
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In this model plot-holders and those on the waiting list would be offered a choice of allotment size:

1/ Full plot (250m2) – 10 rods

2/ Half plot (125m2) – 5 rods

3/ Individual ‘micro-bed’ on ‘Community Plot’ (20m2)

4/ A share in a ‘Communal Community Area’, which is gardened collectively with 10-15 other people.

There was brief discussion on potential problems and possible solutions to a policy of offering plot holders a choice of plot size. 

HS-K said that people currently working half plots, who would like to progress onto full plots, would have to be given priority over those on the waiting list, especially for those who have taken on a tenancy whilst the ‘half plot only’ policy has been in operation. 

DC put forward the idea that when half plots become available, we could ask the person on the adjoining half plot whether they would like to take over the plot and work a full plot. Where no adjoining half plots are available people, who would like to progress to a full plot, may have no choice but to give up their half plots and move to a vacant full plot.

MC suggested that many novice growers would be happier starting off on a community plot and could progress up the plot size scale as they grew in confidence. A flexible system would ensure that people could move both up and down the scale as determined by their personal circumstances. ie. illness, old-age, changes in employment status etc. 

The BHAF are keen to have such a system operational, as we do not want to see good, active growers unnecessarily restricted by small plots. Ultimately we want as many people as possible growing as much food locally as possible.  

JS suggested that we need guarantees that there will always be a set proportion of full plots, so we don’t get sucked into chopping plots without constraint. 

At the Strategy Steering Group Meeting of 3rd April, Fiona Hare produced a pie-chart showing the current distribution of plot sizes in Brighton & Hove.
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Russ Howarth suggested that the same data be displayed showing the actual land areas allocated to various plot sizes

40% of allotment land is full plots 

40% of alotment land is half plots

20% other sizes.
HS-K underscored the popularity of ‘micro-beds’, she referred to their success in places like Middlesborough. She also raised the question as to how easy it’ll be to implement ‘Community Plots’ on existing sites, as freeing up 3 plots to be divided may be difficult. Also many allotment sites already have various ‘Community Projects’ currently underway. 

A brief discussion ensued as to possible solutions. Active Allotment Associations would need to be established to oversee the successful running of ‘Community Plots’ where no other voluntary groups are active. The model would need to be adjusted to meet the ‘realities on the ground’.  Some investment would be needed to turn marginal/ underused areas of land on current sites into ‘Community Plots’, if this was the only land available on which to launch them. 

HS-K queried how the current ‘co-worker’ policy operates. DC clarified that the number of co-workers per plot is currently capped. The idea of going through waiting list to match up co-workers with struggling tenants was aired. Matching strangers via BHAF dating agency is difficult. MC suggested the Community Plots model helps people get used to each other, and could lead to potential matches between plot-holders and possible co-workers.

JS expressed her feeling that sharing a plot is preferable to plot chopping. MC suggested that the co-worker model could be adapted to meet the reality on the ground. Perhaps there should be some permutations to the rules. (DC clarified that registered co-workers need to have been on site as long as the person who’s on the top of the waiting list in order to inherit the plot. The co-worker must not be used as a means of queue jumping. Assessing the requests of co-workers to inherit plots they’ve worked on are based on dates of tenancy/ co-worker contracts etc, testimonials. However co-workers are a known entity, whilst the person on the waiting list is unknown quantity.) 

DC and MC suggested that there should be an ‘Allotment Rule Book’ revue as part of the Strategy. 

More discussion will need to take place to iron out all the details, but in summary these are the provisional list of questions that the WG drafted. These have been posted on the Strategy Forum for review and input from members of the other WG’s.

Questions for Current Plot Holders
What size is your plot?

Are you happy with the size of your plot?

If not, would you like a bigger/smaller plot?

How many hours, on average, do you spend working on your plot per week?

Do you have a Co-worker?

If yes, how many hours a week do they spend working on the plot?

Do you garden organically?

Questions for people on the Waiting List
Are you still waiting for an allotment?

Do you have previous experience of growing food?

How many hours per week do you imagine you will spend working on your allotment?

Will you have help working your allotment?

If presented with a choice, which would you choose.

A full plot of 10 rods (250m2) just a little smaller than a Tennis Court.

A half plot of 5 rods (125m2) about half a Tennis Court.

A micro bed on a Community Plot (20m2) about 4mx5m

A share in a Communal Community area, which is gardened collectively with 10-15 other people.

Do you wish to garden organically?

Do you wish to include a wildlife/bio-diversity area on your plot?

Will your use of the allotment be solely for growing food or do you have other intentions alongside purely growing food?

-----------------------------------------

The discussion then moved onto the other area of the Land WG’s remit – determining available land for future allotment sites. Various bits of work have been done/ are being done and it is hoped that the Land WG will go some way to pulling it altogether and collating it.

DC mentioned that Gillian thinks Matt Hewes did some work on highlighting marginal areas of land/ fringe land. DC to contact Matt Hewes.

Harvest/ FP are in the process of undertaking a Land Mapping Project, to identify potential land for food growing within the City and on the peri-urban fringe of B & H to support/scale up the local food sector.
At the moment there are two sites on the councils target. – Rowan Ave. like the Weald, a patch of land surrounded by residential houses. Privately owned social centre/ club house. Retirement flats were built by developer. It’s taken 10 years to get to this point – section 106. The developer has accepted the proposal. £80,000 has been set aside and there is no irrigation. There will be security fencing, haulage way. It’s been designed on half plots – 30.  Developers are going to start working on it in May 2013. 

The other site is at Woodingdean, off Falmer Road. Graeme dealing with Smiths Gore (Council’s Land Agent). Change of use from horse pasture to allotments. 

There are two additional areas that Anne Glow/ Farmer Stuart West have discussed. DC spoke to Stuart West and he is still happy to give this land over to allotments. It’s Estate Land – 3 acres and 2 acres – 5 acres in total. Negotiations are under discussion. DC there’s a site at Falmer which is run largely independently of the Allotments Office. The whole allotment is run by Smiths Gore and potentially these two parcels of land could be run in a similar fashion. (Councillors could re-allocate/ dedicate the land, to bring it into regular Allotment Service use.) DC to find out how Smiths Gore run Falmer.

The sites currently under discussion are:

Rowan Avenue (Hove)
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http://maps.google.co.uk/maps?q=rowan+avenue+hove&hl=en&ll=50.843231,-0.195184&spn=0.00274,0.006786&sll=50.845444,-0.130554&sspn=0.174507,0.434303&hnear=Rowan+Ave,+Hove,+United+Kingdom&t=h&z=18
[image: image4.png]Plan B - Extent of Lease Land
The Hyde, Rowan Avenue, Hove
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Falmer Road (Woodingdean)
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http://maps.google.co.uk/maps?q=falmer+road+brighton&hl=en&ll=50.824593,-0.068552&spn=0.002728,0.006786&sll=50.843231,-0.195184&sspn=0.00274,0.006786&t=h&hnear=Falmer+Rd,+Brighton,+United+Kingdom&z=18
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Drove Road (Woodingdean)
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http://maps.google.co.uk/maps?q=falmer+road+brighton&hl=en&ll=50.838112,-0.081335&spn=0.002727,0.006786&sll=50.843231,-0.195184&sspn=0.00274,0.006786&t=h&hnear=Falmer+Rd,+Brighton,+United+Kingdom&z=18
Bexhill Road (Woodingdean)
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http://maps.google.co.uk/maps?q=falmer+road+brighton&hl=en&ll=50.838251,-0.061927&spn=0.002727,0.006786&sll=50.843231,-0.195184&sspn=0.00274,0.006786&t=h&hnear=Falmer+Rd,+Brighton,+United+Kingdom&z=18
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APPENDIX III

Brighton and Hove Allotment Strategy

Meeting of Working Group 3: RESEARCH & RESOURCES

4.30 pm 1 May 2013

Harvest Offices, Brighthelm Centre
Attendees: 
Alan Phillips, David Cooper, Vic Borrill, Teresa Cairns,   



Emily Gardiner, Hannes Froehlich 

Apologies: 
Peter Ferris, Gerry Nevill.

1. Existing data analysis:

- David circulated the budget for the allotment office for 2013 and some statistical 

  information requested by some groups. We briefly reviewed it, and found that it

   1) seems incorrect (e.g. tenants number of years per allotment stands at 0.4 years

        in 2013)

   2) additional information would be of interest (allotment actual spending in 2012 and 2011.

   >> David: would do more work on the statistical information required. He noted that the large majority of allotment tenants had provided e mail addresses.

-  3) Vic asked for a correlation of the existing data by post code. David suggested that we  request this from Barbara Hartcastle (council, public health)

2. Additional data requests.

-1) Alan made a request to David for financial/budget data on other/comparable services in Brighton and Hove(e.g bowling or cricket) that contributed to good health.

-2) Alan also suggested we should find out about budgets of other councils on allotments and how much rent they charge.

-3) >> it was suggested that we (WG4) also survey the associations 

Actions: Peter Ferris and Hannes Froehlich: send brief description of allotment associations and their benefits to the allotment community to this forum (WG3).

It was noted that a meeting may also be convened by WG4 between Allotment Associations and Community plot organisations.

It was also noted that there could be on the spot surveys conducted at allotment site entrances on suitable days and times.WG4 to consider.
On any survey work it would be helpful to involve some professional advice

3. Current plot holder survey:
3.1 Discussion about mechanics (survey monkey, volunteers at gates on a weekend),   length of survey, etc. 

   >> questions should be carefully selected in order to not make survey too long

        qualitative questions are good (... on a scale of 1 to 5 ...)

  >> we can have conditional questions on survey monkey (e.g. if you are on a site that has an association, we can ask questions about that, if not, we can ask if they would find it useful to have one)

    >> we should have comment box for positive and negative feedback, suggestions on  what/how to improve

  >> we should have some incentive to fill out the survey (e.g. garden center vouchers)

  >> survey should be done as professional as possible, especially the data analysis

  The Steering Group needs to find some funds for the work that FP might do with us.

3.2 Additional questions for current plot holder survey:
   - general information: which allotment site, age bracket

   - Vic suggested to ask about health issues, in order for us to have data on how gardening supports peoples wellbeing (Vic to talk to Alister?? to get good questions on health/wellbeing)

   - do you prefer half or full plot (specifically we should analyze this question of plot holders    that had their plots for around 3 years, since those are the ones who do seem to be interested in gardening and staying.

   - do you know your site rep? How useful are site reps? Any other comments?

    

3.3 Survey of people on the waiting list:

- we discussed how helpful it may be to survey people on the waiting list, and also   whether or not to offer those people to co-work with existing plot holders while they wait

   - we'd like to refer this discussion on co working while waiting back to the main governance group or the consultation and engagement group

- possible questions to those on the waiting list

   - are you an experienced gardener (on a scale of 1 to 5)

   - how much time would you anticipate to spend on a plot

   - also check of details which are already asked on the registration form

Vic was preparing , which she/ Vic will distribute to the group.
3.4 Survey of people who left their plot (the departed):
- it would be good to find out why they left, what caused them to leave (too much work,   too many slugs etc.)

- David to find out if/how we could contact people that have left
4. Other points discussed:
- Alan suggested that we visit/speak to other self-governing allotment sites in other councils, which we'd like to refer this back to the Steering committee
- brief discussion on other income earning opportunities for allotments (like ask people  who dump wood-chip to pay for that)

   - Hannes: associations are run not-for-profit, general focus is not to generate income

   - David: council may be prevented from generating income (would be an advantage over private businesses)

5. Follow up:

The draft minutes would be circulated by Alan to the Strategy Steering Group for decision making at its meeting on Tuesday 7 May on the recommendations. They would be posted on the Allotment Strategy Forum ( Hannes?)

Next meeting suggested for the 17th of June, at 9:30am.

 Alan to see if we can book a room at the Brighthelm Center again through Vic.
APPENDIX IV

Brighton and Hove Allotment Strategy

Meeting of Working Group 4: CONSULTATION & ENGAGEMENT

1 May 2013

Questions to those on the Waiting List

Initial thoughts on questions to ask people on the Waiting List from working group 4

Which site are you waiting for?
If you were called tomorrow and offered a plot would you take it?
If not, why not?
How much notice do you think you should be given of a plot becoming available?
Do you think that all plot lettings should take place during one month each year?
Did you find the process of finding out about the waiting list and joining the waiting list straightforward, if not why not?
We would like to introduce a system where by people are contacted each year to confirm they still with to be on this list, do you think this is a good idea? 
Would you find it useful to be kept informed of your position on the waiting list when the above reminder is sent out?
How long have you been on the waiting list (or can we get this from the waiting list??)
Are you involved in food growing anywhere else (co-worker, at home, at school, community plot)

What is your main reason for wanting an allotment (with options - to grow food, fresh air, exercise, social,  to have a trampoline (?) et etc etc
How many hours a week do you think you will spend on your plot - in winter? in summer?
Do you have a garden at home (not sure what we are getting to here but someone mentioned it in a meeting)
Size of plot - there are various ways that you can get involved on an allotment (own plot full and half - should state sizes as not sure what this means to people, community plot, shared bed on a community plot) please rank in order of interested to not interested at all for each option
What is your experience of food growing (on a scale complete beginner through to competition winner)
A high proportion of people give up their plots during the first year, do you think that new plot holders / new growers should be on a probationary period? Would you be interested in training and support - if so how much would you be willing to pay for this?
The cost of a plot (with water) is x or y - do you consider this offers good value for money?

How far are you prepared to travel to your plot?
How do you intend to travel?
Who do you intend to use your plot with (friends, family, aliens)
Demographics and health status

Note: these issues were also discussed at WG3 on Research and Resources later on the same day 1 May, which Vic also attended and represented WG4.  These suggestions should be consider together.

APPENDIX V
Brighton and Hove Allotment Strategy

STATISTICAL CHARTS
7 May 2013
1. Land Use (April 2013)
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2. Payment Times (2010 – 2013)
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3. Number of tenancies ended (2010 – 2012)
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4. Number of lettings (2010 – 2012)

[image: image13.emf]Lettings 2010-2012 inc

328

407

423

328

407

423

0

50

100

150

200

250

300

350

400

450

2010 2011 2012

years Jan - Dec

no of lettings


5. Plot status trends (September 2012 – April 2013)
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6. Average length of ended tenancies (January 2010 - March 2013)
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7. Reasons for ending tenancies (January 2010 - March 2013)
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